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	         Aberdeen Grammar School Parent Council: AGM Minutes 



	Aberdeen Grammar School
	        Wednesday 23rd September 2020

	Parent Council AGM and Meeting
	           7pm-8:30pm, Microsoft Teams


Minutes of Meeting

Parents:       Margaret Davidson (Chair), Tania Davidson (Treasurer), Hayley Barr     

                   (Secretary), Graham Mutch, Amy Bender, Alan Denison, Moira MacIver,
                   Angela Stewart, Iain Gibson, Clare Bostock, Jen Scott, Anne Boylan, Erica
                   Taylor, Emma Mair, Maleeha, Anna Bokedol, Sarah Anne Kielczewski, Eileen 
                   Haywood, Karon McEwing, Pankaj Kumar                                       
Teachers:
Ms Murison (Head Teacher)
    
Councillors:
Cllr Martin Grieg
    
Apologies:    None            
Welcome
Margaret welcomed everyone to Aberdeen Grammar Parent Council’s first online meeting and explained the role of the Parent Council for those who may be unfamiliar with its remit.
Approval of the minutes of the previous AGM

The minutes of the previous AGM were accepted without alteration. This was proposed by Alan Denison and seconded by Tania Davidson
Chairperson’s Report
Margaret thanked her Parent Council (PC) colleagues, PC office bearers, Ms Murison, the rest of the school’s senior management team and the office staff for their support over the last year, She also thanked Ms Murison for her willingness to seek out the views of parents/carers when developing plans and policies.  

For the first half of the year the PC held meetings and helped the school developed its wellbeing event for parents, the school improvement plan and the new prospectus.  During the lockdown, some members of the PC took part in a review of the school’s online learning provision with Dr Gibson and Mrs Bell, sharing their views on it as the school evaluated its effectiveness.  Margaret advised that she remained in regular contact with Ms Murison throughout the lockdown and expressed thanks for the weekly updates for parents/carers Ms Murison provided.
Email communication has continued, and the PC has shared information from a wide variety of sources including Aberdeen City Council, the Aberdeen Parent Council Forum, the Scottish Government, SQA and the National Parent Forum of Scotland.

Margaret has continued to represent the PC at city wide meetings and participated in online Q&A events with Deputy First Minister, John Swinney and Eleanor Sheppard the Chief Education Officer at Aberdeen City Council.

Attempts to build the PC’s email distribution list over the last year have had very limited success and as always, the PC is open to finding new ways to encourage parents to sign up. Margaret advised new parents/carers at the meeting that they can join the PC mailing list by emailing the parent council at pcgrammar@aberdeen.npfs.org.uk
For the foreseeable future, meetings will be online, and we will continue to do our best to keep parents/carers informed.

Treasurer’s Report
Copy of statement of accounts was emailed to PC members prior to the meeting. Tania confirmed the balance at bank at the end of the financial year to 31st March 2020 was £451.75. The accounts have been audited by Jill Dutch and Tania thanked her for doing this again. The accounts are now ready for submission to Aberdeen Council (ACC) and the annual income should be received following submission, but things are behind this year due to the pandemic so not sure when this will be. Both Hayley Barr & Emma Mair are now confirmed signatories on the account.

PTA Report
There have been no PTA meetings since January due to the lockdown. It was confirmed that the signatories have been updated to current PTA members. The treasurer of the PTA confirmed the accounts for the year to 31st March 2020 had been audited and the balance of funds available at 31.03.20 was £4,820.17. Fundraising in the school for the previous year was mainly from raffles and teas at events in the school, as this will not be possible for the imminent future, they will look into other methods of fundraising
Election of Parent Council Members
Since the AGM last November, 2 parents have left the PC, Alison MacRae due to other commitments and John Anderson as he no longer has a child at the school. John sent his best wishes to the PC and Margaret expressed thanks on behalf of the PC to him as he has been an active part of the Parent Council since it was established, and the School Board before that. 
Margaret provided an overview of the role of PC members and that parents/carers can volunteer to become members with the term being fixed at 2 years.  The interest from those present was very encouraging with the number of volunteers exceeded the number of vacancies. After discussion, the membership was agreed and the names of those unable to join at the time kept on file. The constitution only allows 20 members, and the number can only be changed at an AGM following consultation with the parent forum.  It was noted that there are 3 PC members who have not engaged since the last AGM and Margaret will contact them to ask if they wish to stand down to allow additional members to join. 
The PC membership comprises of: Margaret Davidson, Tania Davidson, Hayley Barr, Alan Denison, Alison Campbell, Amy Bender, Angela Stewart, Anna Bokedal, Anne Boylan, Babu John, Eileen Heywood, Emma Mair, Evelyn Lilley, Graham Mutch, Jen Scott, Karon Mcewing, Moira MacIver, Pankaj Kumar, Sarah Anne Kielczewski and Iain Gibson.
Action: Margaret to email PC members who are not engaging.

Action: All new PC members to contact Margaret by email to consent to join PC member mailing list in line with GDPR legislation.
Election of Office Bearers

	Position
	Nominee
	Proposed 
	Seconded

	Chairperson
	Margaret Davidson
	Tania Davidson
	Alan Denison

	Treasurer
	Tania Davidson
	Margaret Davidson
	Hayley Barr

	Secretary
	Hayley Barr
	Tania Davidson
	Alan Denison


All office bearers continued in their positions, but it was noted that these parents will not be at the school long term as their children are all in the senior part of the school. Continuity of the PC is vital for supporting the school as a parent body. Margaret has been Chair for many years and does the vast majority of the ongoing work and communication behind the scenes and it was agreed that the PC should seek to look for a Vice Chair to support this role and shadow her over the coming year. A job description for all position holders would be useful for looking for future volunteers
Action: Margaret, Tania and Hayley to write job descriptions to share with PC members
Action: PC members interested in taking on the role of Vice Chair to contact Margaret by email

Dates for Future Meetings

Wednesdays and subject to change depending on the school academic calendar which can only be set per term at present.

18th November 2020 
20th January 2021

24th March 2021

2nd June 2021

Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting on 22nd January 2020

The minutes of the previous meeting were accepted as proposed by Tania Davidson and seconded by Moira MacIver
Feedback from Head Teacher

· Covid-19: Since the unprecedented closure of schools back in March the Senior Management Team (SMT) and staff have been and are continuing to work extremely hard to keep the school operating in such uncertain times. They will continue to make the school as COVID secure as is possible working with ACC, Public Health and Scottish government where necessary. This is a daily challenge as things change very quickly and response to the ever-changing mitigations and advise is a constant challenge which the school has dealt extremely well.
· School return: Planning and then implementing required actions for the return to school has been a significant piece of work for all staff and Ms Murison was pleased to see everyone back in school when it re-opened in August. All documentation including the School Return Plan and associated Risk Assessment are available on the school website.  It can be challenging for young people to understand why there is a need for all the changes and mitigations that have been put in place and the school continue to reiterate the key message of safety and pupils have responded well, and everyone have settled into a routine in these first few weeks back in school.
· SQA 2021: Following the cancelling of the 2020 exams the SQA have yet to publish the information for the approach for assessment and certification for the 2020-21 senior phase cohort, which will include National 4, National 5, Highers and Advanced Highers. This should be published on 2nd October and this information will be shared with parents as soon as is available. Given the situation with COVID and the unpredictable nature of this, the school will be capturing pupil assessments throughout the year and the January prelim examination is one part of this. To maximise learning time, there will be no study leave this year in January, instead supervised study will be in place and this will provide an increased level of support for pupils.
· Building Works: Due to lockdown the planned work on the swimming pool changing rooms, the kitchen and the toilets did not take place. This work has been rescheduled and is planned to start in June 2021.
· Activities Week/ Extra-curricular activities: These will not be available this year as the focus of the staff has to be on delivering the curriculum in a school day, in a COVID secure way with safety measures in place. It is disappointing that these are not available for the students as a high value has always been placed on these activities. Refunds are being made to parents for any cancelled trips as soon as the funds are received from the travel and insurance companies. This is a considerable undertaking given the number of pupils involved.
· Planning for Success: Over the past few years Planning for Success materials and advice on approaches to study and revision techniques have been continually updated. The Planning for Success booklets for S4/5/6 will be on the website by the end of October.  This includes subject specific hints and tips on study and revision.  There is also a section on wellbeing.
· Course choice: This session, each learner moving into S4, S5 and S6 met with a member of the Senior Management Team or their Principal Teacher Pupil Support to discuss course choice.  The idea being to support the young people in making informed course choices.  The school is looking at ways of replicating this process this session.  
· Celebrating Pupil Success: Given the inability to run large gatherings, it is necessary to consider alternative approaches for celebrating pupil success across the school. Janet Adams (DHT) will lead on this work and Ms Murison would like to involve the Parent Council in advising on possible approaches. See further notes below in AOCB.
· School Improvement Plan 2020/21: The School Return Plan (posted on the website) contains the School Improvement Plan.  
Action Plan 1:  Return to School - Despite being back in school, the plan is ongoing as the school have to “covid proof” all the work being done throughout the year and react to local and national advice when necessary.
Action Plan 2: Learning, Teaching and Assessment - Approaches to digital learning remains a key area and teachers are adapting their approach to teaching around covid related constraints (eg. no sharing of resources). The main part of the plan centres on approaches to assessment and capturing pupil progress.  There is a workload issue here for staff and pupils, and this has to be planned carefully.  The SQA will suggest changes and these will need to be reacted to.
Action Plan 3:  Wellbeing - To minimise pupil movement, the school has removed tutor time and pupils go straight to period 1.  The use of PSE is being reviewed and how to use this time to cover key wellbeing issues. The school continues to work with individual pupils and families at this very challenging time. There are a number of plans that sit underneath these 3 core action plans. One of most significance is the roll out of the new curriculum structure, this is ongoing and being rolled out in the junior part of the school.
On behalf of the Parent Council, Alan Denison expressed his gratitude and thanks to Ms Murison in her lead role for all her hard work, communication, calm approach and  delivery of high quality support to all the pupils and parents during the incredibly challenging and unprecedented time the school has faced since pandemic hit. Parents at the meeting supported wholly this sentiment and acknowledged the strong leadership the school has.

Questions put forward to Ms Murison included:

· What is in place for pupils if they find themselves having to self-isolate?
Materials and work will be posted on Google Classroom. There are ongoing discussions with Eleanor Sheppard at ACC around accessing national resources. National provision is available through an online platform called e-Sgoil (www.e.sgoil.com ) however this requires a Glow login  that the AGS school community cannot access as they are users of Google classroom. Action: Margaret to contact our NPFS rep to request that John Swinney and the recovery group look at making the content uploadable to Google Classroom.
· Could we get more information on the ‘target setting’ that is taking place for senior pupils at the moment?
The target grade is for pupil and internal use and not used as an indicator for the SQA. The faculty heads all have the same criteria for the setting of target grades. More information regarding these will be communicated to parents in the coming weeks.

· Some parents were not sure whether to accept the Chrome Book for their child that was offered by ACC in a recent text message to parents, as was not sure if the Chrome Books were to be used in school?
Chrome Books are an excellent resource that will be used both in and out of school and will provide the reassurance that all children have access to online learning if such circumstances of lockdown were to happen again and also covers the difficulty of not being able to share resources in school. Action: Ms Murison to highlight the fact that they are to be used in and out of school in her weekly newsletter, encouraging all parents to take up the offer.
Feedback from Aberdeen Parent Council Forum (APCF) Meeting

· The Aberdeen Parent Council Forum held 3 extraordinary general meetings during the school closure. Questions and concerns were identified and passed to Eleanor Sheppard and the minutes of the meetings and feedback from Eleanor were shared with everyone on our mailing list. 

· The APCF held its first meeting of the new academic year last Wednesday and discussed items to be raised at the Education Operational Delivery Committee the next day.  These included extending the Universal Credit eligibility criteria free school meals and approving the amended Support for Learners Programme Plan which takes account of the recommendations from the national “Support for Learning: All Our Children and All Their Potential Report. Also, to endorse the agile approach being taken to ensure ongoing provision of support for learners. 

· There was a discussion about parents’ evenings and whether technology may help more parents get involved as parent teacher meetings could be held online.  Locally and nationally there is a lack of consistency with some schools moving the meetings online and others saying they will not take place this year. The was raised with John Swinney at the NPFS Q&A and he is going to take the issue to the recovery group to discuss as he feels these discussions are crucial.

· The issue of pupils being out in the rain at break and lunch were also discussed. Ms Murison highlighted that AGS have a wet weather policy and pupils will not be forced to stay outside in break/lunch during wet weather.

· The use of online meeting platforms was raised during the NPFS Q&A with John Swinney.  PCs are in some cases being prevented from using their preferred online platform because of restrictions imposed by local authorities. Zoom is a popular choice but councils such as Aberdeen City Council do not allow its use, so an alternative has to be used if school staff are to be involved. 

· It was highlighted at the Q&A that parental engagement in their children’ s education was the highest it had ever been during the lockdown and now post lockdown parents/carers are not allowed into schools, parent teacher meetings are being cancelled and restrictions placed on the meeting platforms parent groups can use. Assurances were sought that steps would be taken to ensure the high level of parental engagement could continue.  John Swinney agreed to take this to the recovery group.

· Towards the end of the meeting there was a discussion about the loan Chromebooks and concern that low-income parents will not take the offer due to concerns it may get damaged and they will end up with a bill they cannot afford.  This is going to be raised with Eleanor Sheppard by the APCF. 
AOCB
· A parent asked if there was anything that could be done with the support of the school to push for the re-opening of the Rubislaw Astro facility (that is run by ACC) and bringing back the extra-curricular sport for the school. It was felt that especially during these times there is a strong need to balance both education and engaging children in activity. At the moment outdoors is a safer space to be in and all sports bodies have their own stringent COVID guidelines in place and there are many able and willing parents to be involved as COVID officers and ensure adherence to guidelines. The fact that you can pay and participate in sport but cannot have access to local facilities for school children does not seem equal.
It was suggested that a working group be set up to look at supporting extra-curricular activity and planning a way forward. Ms Murison added that the school would like to be involved in this group.
· Ms Murison would like to set up working groups to look at extra-curricular activities and celebrating success, taking account of the current restrictions. She is looking for parents/carers to take part.
Action: parents/carers at the meeting to express their interest in participating in the Teams chat or by emailing Margaret who will pass the details on to Ms Murison. 
The Parent Council can be contacted by emailing pcgrammar@aberdeen.npfs.org.uk or by contacting the school office.

Parent Council information can be found on the school website www.grammar.org.uk
Shopping online?  You can help Aberdeen Grammar PTA raise funds for the school by shopping via www.easyfundraising.org.uk/causes/ags
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